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Altham Parish Council 

Minutes

	


Minutes of the Altham Parish Council Meeting held on:

Thursday 1st July, 2021, 7.00 pm,
at the Council Offices, Media House, Burnley Road, Altham.  

Present:
Parish Councillor Rennie Pinder (in the Chair) & Parish Councillors;

Christine Lingard, Gary Monk and Joe Threlfall.
In attendance:
APC Clerk.
Other:

Mr Joshua Haworth and Mr Robert Dexter Stubbs (From 7.30pm) 


A016: Housekeeping
The Chair reported on housekeeping arrangements and 2 people who had been interviewed for the vacancies on the Council would be attending the meeting at 7.30pm.
A017: Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been submitted in advance of the meeting from Parish Councillor John Halstead who was having to self-isolate after being in contact with a confirmed Covid case.
A018: Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were submitted.
A019: Minutes from the Last Meeting

The minutes of the APC virtual meeting held on the 20th May 2021 were attached to the agenda and submitted for approval. 

Resolved
- (1) That the minutes of the APC meeting held on the 20th May 2021 be approved as a correct record. 

Proposed by Councillor Threlfall and seconded by Councillor Lingard.
A020. Matters arising from the Last Minutes (Not listed on the agenda)

The Chair reported that the agenda and relevant subject heading listed most matters arising since the last meeting.
Councillor Monk enquired if some action notes could be included on future meeting minutes where appropriate.
Councillor Monk asked if there was any update to report on footpath number 7 and the Chair reported he had not received a response yet from Lancashire County Council.

The Chair reported that next year was the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee in 2022 and red, white and blue plants would be purchased and planted to mark this special event. 
Action: Councillor Lingard would obtain 3 quotes by the next meeting in August for the purchase of 1,400 plants to be deliver on Sunday the 22nd May 2022 in the 3 colours of the Union Flag. 

A021: Membership of the Council (Resignation & Co-opt vacancies)

Last month Mr Tom Fearon had handed the Clerk his resignation letter from the Parish Council and as 

a result this created another vacancy on top of the one that already existed. 

The Chair reported that the HBC elections department had been informed and a notice of election had 

been produced for the required timescales. After the expiry date this meant that the Council could Co-
opt the vacancies and following an interview panel meeting with candidates, 2 had expressed an 
interest to fulfil the remaining positions. 
Resolved
- (2) That Members agreed to co-opt Mr Joshua Haworth and Mr Robert Dexter Stubbs to complete the full membership of Altham Parish Council.
Proposed by Councillor Threlfall and seconded by Councillor Lingard.

A022: Public Participation

No public were in attendance at the meeting.
A023: Chairman’s Action

Whinney Hill Committee

The Chair provided historical background information on the Whinney Hill working group and a recent 
meeting had taken place at Accrington Town Hall with both LCC and the police in attendance. The site 
contracted to Suez could accommodate 90 vehicles a day, although it was dealing with around 150 but 
traffic problems were occurring with the entrance to the site being shared by the LCC managed 
household recycling centre. 
The volume control on the machine that deters seagulls from the site had been set following complaints 

of noise at inappropriate hours of the day. 

A discussion took place on the development opposite the entrance to the site and this was part of water 

treatment works to control methane gas. 

A further meeting was planned in August and an update would be provided.
A024: Parish Councillor Updates

A draft model publication scheme had been produced for the Council to adopt and the Clerk had questions about the parish plan document being relevant. The Chair provided some background information to it in relation to the cost and intended purpose at the time.
Action: The Clerk would circulate the draft model publication scheme to Members for comments or amends and the document would be included on the next agenda for formal approval.

A025: Correspondence

An email had been received from a local resident enquiring about the upkeep of grass land on Epping Avenue.
The Chair confirmed that the Council did not own the land and had asked HBC to look into it and clarify the ownership so grass cutting could be including for that parcel of land but not at the Parish Council’s expense. The Clerk would reply to the resident with an update on the situation.

Councillor Monk asked if HBC could do anything with the land to the left hand side of the entrance to the estate and the Chair had a meeting tomorrow with the relevant people and would mention this.
A026: Finance

The Clerk reported that due to either the Council’s income and expenditure being below £25,000 for both in the 2020-2021 accounts there would be no external audit charge as the Council can claim an exemption. An internal auditor had been sourced at a lower cost for the 2021-2022 accounts and the previous auditor would be thanked for their past work. 

A027: Updates on:
A- Road Safety (Spids) 
The Chair reported that the Spid signs needed to be out again and it would be useful to teach another Member of the Council how to install these. Whalley Road had been bad for speeding traffic although no back plates were fitted along that section of road in Altham West and the Chair could put in a request to LCC. For the benefit of new Members the Chair provided information on what data the signs can produce to help aid the police with monitoring the local road network. 
The issue of Haworth Street and the restricted sightlines was discussed and Prospect House was being refurbished by the NHS so this could lead to further parking problems around that area. The A678 would be resurfaced from the roundabout near the housing estate to the Walton Arms public house. Whalley Road was also being looked at into possible resurfacing in the future. 

Parish Councillor Stubbs enquired if a concave mirror could be replaced near a turning past Martholme Grange to aid with entry onto a side lane. The previous mirror had gone missing although the bracket was still installed. The Chair informed the meeting that permission may be required and the costs would be investigated. 
B- Moorfield Industrial Estate
An end of life car had been parked near the canal bridge and the Chair was awaiting an update from the Environment Agency. A meeting was being held with the police next week on behaviour issues on the estate which included late nigh skip deliveries and the enforcement officers at HBC are aware of the situation and a report would be produced. A huge fine had also been issued to one of the scrap yards in relation to a past fire at the site and non compliance of rules and regulations. 
C- Parish Lengthsman 
The company that provides the grass cutting service had experienced staffing issues recently although areas continued to be mowed. Councillor Monk enquired if a worksheet and invoices had been submitted and it was envisaged that these would be submitted by the end of July.
D- Crime Figures
Unauthorised car rallies were still taking place in Lancashire but had moved from Altham Business Park, although the police were still monitoring the area including weekends. There were no serious crime data to report although a couple of sheds had been broken into and domestic violence rates had increased. 
E- Allotments (Livingstone Road site)
For the benefit of new Members in attendance, background information was provided on the allotment sites the Council administer. During the last inspection there had been slight improvements to some of the plots and following discussion a draft letter would be produced for Livingstone Road allotment tenants to continue progress by hire of a skip.
It was also noted that a tenant on the Cromac Terrace site had moved out of their rented house on Whalley Road and that plot may become available.

Councillor Lingard would speak to Cromac Terrace tenants and see if people on that site require within reason, anything providing.

Resolved
- (1) That a large skip would be provided and stored securely on the Livingstone Road site for allotment waste only to help continue with improvements to the appearance with the cost not to exceed £230. 

Proposed by Councillor Monk and seconded by Councillor Threlfall 

A028: Clerks Report
· Invitation to elected Members
The Clerk communicated that a recently elected Member to Hyndburn Borough Council had expressed an interest in attending the Council meeting. The Clerk would inform the locally elected representatives for Altham that Covid restrictions were impacting the number of people being able to attend meetings although they would out of courtesy be invited to any future events in the Parish.
· Identity badges

Before the meeting the Clerk had taken photographs of the existing and new Members of the Council. Councillor Halstead who was absent would be contacted to obtain his photograph to progress the issue.
A029: Planning Applications
The Chair handed over to Councillor Monk who reported a summary on planning matters in the area.
Councillor Monk provided background information to new Members present about the planning portal which was available to view online via the HBC website.

Application 11/21/0232 at the Old Parsonage, Burnley Road had applied to erect a dormer extension to side with a loft conversion and Juliet balcony.

Comments made was that the development does not overlook anyone and there were no impacts on neighbours. The only issue was if signage had been displayed advertising the planning application and Councillor Monk would investigate this along with a consultee letter not being received.
The second application on the agenda was 11/21/0257 at 20 Epping Avenue for the erection of a 2 storey side extension and single storey rear extension. Again there were reasons put forward to object although the consultee letter should be sent to the Council for all applications as this contained the determination date. 
The HBC Trees Officer had confirmed that crowning work was not required on a TPO at the Old Parsonage but the Council was still awaiting an update on the planting of 5 birch trees.

No work had been conducted on the side elevations at Moorside View for stone and Councillor Monk was awaiting a reply from David Morris and Martin Hindle in relation to this case.
The agricultural building opposite Martholme Grange was discussed and the access onto the site would need to be agreed with LCC following HBC discharging their functions on the application last week.

A030: Christmas Event(s) Preparation Update
The Chair reported on Councillor Halstead’s behalf and that an update on school involvement would be communicated in early September when they return after the summer holidays. There had been some interest in sponsorship of the event and enquiries would be made for use of a building if possible to save on marquee hire costs. 
A031: Any Other Late Business

The Chair reported that meetings continued with the MP with discussions taking place on the road network and improved infrastructure for the area. 
A quote for around £470 had been obtained to repaint benches refurbish bus shelters and it was requested if the clock in the shelter could be replaced along with bushes next to them cut back.

Councillor Monk asked if the rubber supports for the flower beds had been purchased and the Chair reported that no order had been placed and would obtain a quote. The ELR on the flower beds was made of wood and it was hoped this could be produced in plastic as well.

A letter was also requested for outgoing Councillor Mr Tom Fearon and the Clerk would produce this on behalf of Members.

Note: After closure of the meeting a discussion took place on purchasing a leaving gift for Mr Fearon.
Date(s) and Time of Next Meeting

The date of the next APC council meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Thursday 12th August 2021.
Signed:
…………………………… ………………….

Date:
……………………………………………………….

Chair of the meeting

at which the minutes were confirmed.
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